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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

+ + + + +

MEETING

þ----------------------------»
IN THE MATTER OF:            :
                             :
Case# 11-PRO-00058           :
Jungbyun, Inc.               :  
t/a 7th & L Street Market    : Protest
700 L Street SE              : Hearing
License #60537 Road NE       : (Status)
Retailer B                   : 
ANC-6B                       :
Renewal Application          :
þ----------------------------¼

                January 18, 2012

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control

Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control
Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th
Street, N.W., Washington, D.C., Ruthanne
Miller, Chairperson, presiding.
PRESENT

RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
CALVIN NOPHLIN, Member
NICK ALBERTI, Member
DONALD BROOKS, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member  
HERMAN JONES, Member
JEANNETTE MOBLEY, Member  



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 2

1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                       10:47 a.m.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The next case

4 is No. 11-PRO-00058, Jungbyun, Inc. trading as

5 7th & L Street Market, License #60537 in ANC-

6 6B.  It's a renewal application.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Glick, sit at

8 the other table.  The licensee will sit here. 

9 Thank you.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good morning.

11             MR. DIETZ:  Good morning.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Would the

13 parties introduce themselves for the record.

14             MR. DIETZ:  My name is Bernard C.

15 Dietz.  I represent the applicant.  I have

16 with me Mr. Samuel Kim, Esq. who is co-council

17 and Mr. Byun is sitting right behind us.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your last

19 name is Dietz?

20             MR. DIETZ:  Dietz, D-I-E-T-Z.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22             Good morning.
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1             MR. RECIO:  Good morning.  My name

2 is Carlos Recio spelled R-E-C-I-O.  I am both

3 an individual protestant and council for a

4 group of more than five protestants, seven to

5 be specific.  

6             For the record, John and Kelsey

7 Thompson, Tim and Rachael Casey, the National

8 Community Church, and Patricia Mitchell, each

9 of whom are owners or residents in the

10 immediate neighborhood of the market in

11 question.  

12             Each of these individuals has

13 signed on or about November 12, 2011, a

14 written authorization designating me as

15 counsel to represent them and appear on their

16 behalf.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that in

18 the record?

19             MR. RECIO:  That is in the record.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does the

21 Board have that?

22             MR. RECIO:  Yes, it does.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't

2 recall seeing it.  What is the date of that? 

3 What is the date of the authorization?

4             MR. RECIO:  It was filed both by

5 email and by regular mail on November 12th. 

6 The actual protest letter was filed that same

7 day, or the day before.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And who is

9 with you?             

10             MR. GLICK:  I'm here individually. 

11 I'm Neil Glick, ANC Commissioner 6B-08.  I'm

12 also the immediate past chair of ANC-6B and

13 I'm just here on behalf of our ANC.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you one

15 of five or seven?

16             MR. GLICK:  ANC-6B has our own

17 standing as a protestant.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're here

19 on behalf of the ANC?

20             MR. GLICK:  Yes.

21             MR. RECIO:  There are two protests

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, right. 
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1 That's correct.  I'm sorry.  All right.

2             Mr. Recio, are any of the five

3 individuals or seven, are any of them with

4 you?

5             MR. RECIO:  They are not here

6 today.  I had filed as a protective measure a

7 motion which I understand is on the agenda

8 today that their appearance be waived or that

9 this Court clarify that their individual

10 appearance is not required.  I'm prepared to

11 argue that motion.  I believe it's self-

12 explanatory but I'm happy to review it for the

13 Board's benefit.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Dietz,

15 you didn't file a response, did you?

16             MR. DIETZ:  We oppose the motion. 

17 I have a copy of an email from Ms. Davis,

18 Deputy General Counsel, that also indicates

19 that the staff also opposes the motion.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Recio,

21 the Board is in receipt of your motion and has

22 read it.  I don't know if there is anything
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1 else you want to add to it.  My understanding

2 of your motion is that you say that the

3 regulations provide for representation by

4 counsel and so does the APA.  You went through

5 those regulations pretty specifically.  Is

6 there anything else that you need to add?  I

7 think it's a pretty --

8             MR. RECIO:  I would specifically

9 bring to the Board's attention that there was

10 ambiguity whether the individuals need to

11 appear and there appears to be no cause or

12 reason for them to appear individually.  They

13 appear through me.  

14             I ask that my appearance on their

15 behalf be recognized where not only by counsel

16 but there are written designations appointing

17 me and authorizing me to represent on their

18 behalf on the record.  

19             I would point to at the roll call

20 hearing the issue Ms. Fletcher on behalf of

21 the Board made statements to the effect that

22 they should appear individually and I asked
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1 for clarification -- it's all in the motion --

2 by email.  

3             I would point to the follow-up

4 order or letter entered by the Board, or by

5 Ms. Fashbaugh on behalf of the Board, which is

6 in the record, the December 1 letter setting

7 forth the scheduling order or direction.  

8             It's stated on page 2, and I

9 quote, Please be advised that for all hearings

10 you must appear in person or provide a written

11 statement designating a representative who

12 must appear for the hearing on your behalf. 

13 Failure to do so may result in the dismissal

14 of the protest or the license application."

15             Well, they did file a written

16 designation and this suggest that there was no

17 need for a personal appearance.  I would

18 further ask that this be made part of the

19 record.  There was an email exchange which was

20 adverted to by Mr. Kim where he has now

21 verbally stated his opposition because he

22 would like my protest dismissed -- our protest
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1 dismissed.  

2             Two of my clients submitted an

3 email to staff in an email exchange regarding

4 this.  I'm referring to an email by Kelsey

5 Thompson to staff members and copies to

6 everyone including the opposing parties saying

7 that, "I wish it had been made much more clear

8 by the Board earlier on that Carlos (myself)

9 as counsel would not be able to represent us

10 at these meetings.  

11             I'm sure you understand that many

12 of us have full-time jobs and are not always

13 able to take time off during the day to attend

14 these meetings.  My husband and I will be

15 going on our honeymoon and will not be able to

16 make the status hearing."

17             The significance of this is that

18 two of my clients were under the same -- they

19 received copies of the orders and it was not

20 clear to them that they needed to appear. 

21 Because of statements made I filed the motion

22 to clarify that issue and to protect the
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1 record.  I would simply argue and I would ask

2 that this be made part of the record, please,

3 if I can submit it, the email exchange.  If I

4 could approach.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you say

6 what that is again?

7             MR. RECIO:  It's the email that I

8 just read from Ms. Kelsey Thompson.  It's an

9 email string, communications between myself

10 and, in this case, one of my clients with the

11 staff regarding the issue of personal

12 appearance.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you say

14 that two individuals cannot be here because

15 they are on their honeymoon?

16             MR. RECIO:  That is correct.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

18             MR. RECIO:  That is what is

19 reflected in that email by way of example.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me ask

21 you this.  Were you told by Ms. Fletcher at

22 roll call that you needed to have five
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1 individuals here today?

2             MR. RECIO:  It was not clear that

3 she stated that.  She said that an order would

4 be forthcoming and that was Ms. Fashbaugh's

5 order of December 1 that I just read that

6 contains the statement that I just read into

7 the record that failure to appear personally

8 or by filing a written designation of counsel

9 will submit you to a dismissal.  

10             That is where the ambiguity comes

11 from.  I have made the legal argument for the

12 record that this Board does not have the

13 authority to require personal appearance, at

14 least absent good cause.  That is a legal

15 argument.  The Board may or may not agree with

16 that.  I would invite a ruling for purposes of

17 the record and of any appeal.  

18             But leave that to one side.  Where

19 someone is represented by counsel -- the group

20 is represented by counsel and written

21 designations are filed, no personal appearance

22 should be required.  
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1             In this case for the status

2 conference I was present at mediation. 

3 There's ongoing emails.  We are participating

4 the protest together with the ANC even though

5 the protests are separately. 

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

7             MR. RECIO:  We ask only for a

8 resolution of the merits and we are prepared

9 to come forward on February 29th when the

10 protest hearing is scheduled if we are unable

11 to resolve that.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have one

13 more question for you.  Did you consult with

14 adverse general counsel on this question

15 whether the five individuals were required to

16 come to the status conference?

17             MR. RECIO:  Did I consult with the

18 general counsel?  I submitted the motion to

19 clarify the issue and then there were

20 communications just last week with the deputy

21 general counsel, Ms. Thea Davis.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Ms. Thea
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1 Davis.

2             MR. RECIO:  I respectfully

3 disagree with Ms. Davis' position and

4 respectfully ask that the Board consider the

5 argument and the law regarding that certainly

6 on this set of facts and on --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did Ms. Thea

8 Davis tell you that you need to bring the five

9 individuals to the status hearing?

10             MR. RECIO:  I'm sorry?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did Ms. Thea

12 Davis tell you you needed to bring the five

13 individuals to the status hearing?

14             MR. RECIO:  Last week she did. She

15 said that's what she thought was required and

16 I respectfully disagree with her.  That is

17 part of the -- which for review by the Court

18 of Appeals is now part of the record.

19             MR. KIM:  At this time --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a

21 second.

22             Did you want to say something?
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Recio, have

2 you brought anyone from the party?  I know

3 that two individuals are on their honeymoon. 

4 Have you brought anyone from the group of five

5 here present today?

6             MR. RECIO:  No.  No one is present

7 other than myself.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So my

9 understanding is that you are not relying

10 necessarily on the ambiguity of the messages

11 or the communications that you were given. 

12 You really are opposing the legal argument,

13 the policy of the Board as it was presented to

14 you that they need to appear in person.  Is

15 that correct?

16             MR. RECIO:  I am doing both

17 because it was never clear, and it's still not

18 clear, I respectfully submit, that my clients

19 needed to be here.  That message was what was

20 communicated to them both by the December 1

21 letter that Ms. Fashbaugh sent that each of

22 them received, and by communications with me
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1 and by my motion I just shared with my client

2 so I am arguing both.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let me get this

4 straight.  Even though --

5             MR. RECIO:  People need notice --

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait.  Even

7 though you represented this as an ambiguity,

8 you did not take the step to bring individuals

9 here just to make sure and do a good faith

10 effort to bring a least some of the

11 individuals here just in case the Board ruled

12 not in your favor.

13             MR. RECIO:  The individual --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait.  To

15 your own admission in your presentation and

16 representation to the Board, you recognize

17 that there is some ambiguity here in your own

18 words.  Am I right in interpreting what you

19 are telling us?

20             MR. RECIO:  I submitted the motion

21 in lieu of their personal appearance because

22 they were unable to be here and the motion,
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1 which is pending before the Board, is designed

2 to resolve that ambiguity and designed to --

3 I thought the motion could be heard in advance

4 of this hearing and it was not.  

5             The individuals were unable -- are

6 unable to be here and I specifically cited the

7 example of two on the honeymoon.  I do not

8 believe that we have five individuals left if

9 you exclude the two.  The church's position in

10 this matter is something that is subject to

11 the separate motion that has not been ruled

12 upon.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand. 

14 Thank you.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

16 Silverstein.

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Mr. Recio,

18 are you saying there is ambiguity, but I would

19 ask you what is ambiguous about 1605.4?  "The

20 Board may require protestants to appear before

21 the Board for the purpose of determining that

22 a sufficient number of individuals exist to
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1 have standing pursuant to DC Office Code

2 25601."

3             MR. RECIO:  Two matters.

4             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  In order to

5 have the other side spend all this money, all

6 this time, all we require of you is that you

7 have people show up here so that we know they

8 exist.  The fact that you are an attorney, we

9 still need to know that they exist.

10             MR. RECIO:  Each of them submitted

11 written submissions.  That is not addressed. 

12 That regulation that you cite, No. 1, it says

13 the Board may require.  On this record the

14 Board, I respectfully submit, has not done so. 

15             No. 2, and more clearly, in the

16 case of an individual represented by counsel

17 and filing a written designation authorizing

18 counsel to appear on their behalf, that

19 requirement by the Board is not necessary.

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Sir, the

21 Board has done so in every single case since

22 I have been here for over a year.  We have not
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1 allowed any protest to go forward if the

2 people do not show up.  We need to see that

3 they exist with our own eyes.

4             MR. RECIO:  We will be showing up

5 at the protest hearing.

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  You had your

7 bite at the apple, sir.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

10 Chair. 

11             I just want to back up a little

12 bit and make sure I understand what you have

13 actually done to date.  So you're saying there

14 truly do exist five individuals for this party

15 of five.  Correct?

16             MR. RECIO:  Correct.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  At no point

18 did any of them but you -- you are one of the

19 parties?

20             MR. RECIO:  I am.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  At no point

22 did any of those individuals show up in person
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1 but you?

2             MR. RECIO:  When you say at no

3 point, we have only had mediation and now this

4 status conference which are purely procedural.

5             MEMBER JONES:  So there are two

6 points.  At no point of the two did anyone

7 show up but you.  Is that correct?

8             MR. RECIO:  That is correct.  They

9 have been fully informed and there have been

10 email exchanges and they are fully aware of

11 matters as persons represented by counsel

12 should be.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And you

14 provided us today documentation or rationale

15 for why two of the individuals couldn't show

16 up.  Is that correct?

17             MR. RECIO:  I did.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  What was the

19 reason or why did you feel it was necessary to

20 do so for the other two if you understood the

21 gravity of why we were asking for the file? 

22             MR. RECIO:  I did not understand
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1 the gravity of it because this Board did not

2 clearly so state for reasons that --

3             MEMBER JONES:  Why did you provide

4 the two?

5             MR. RECIO:  Pardon me?

6             MEMBER JONES:  Why did you go

7 through the exercise providing us the

8 rationale for why two couldn't be present?  If

9 you don't understand, if you don't have

10 clarity --

11             MR. RECIO:  Because Ms. 

12 Thompson --

13             MEMBER JONES:  Excuse me?

14             MR. RECIO:  I'm sorry.  Ms.

15 Thompson, who wrote that email saying she was

16 going on her honeymoon, did that on her own.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Why did you feel it

18 was necessary for you -- you are the attorney,

19 correct?

20             MR. RECIO:  I am.

21             MEMBER JONES:  You are here today.

22             MR. RECIO:  I am on behalf of my
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1 clients. 

2             MEMBER JONES:  You decided to

3 present that as part of the basis for your

4 discussion here today.  Is that not correct?

5             MR. RECIO:  To show two things. 

6 No. 1, that there was ambiguity in the order

7 because the clients read it exactly the same

8 way that I did.  No. 2, to show cause why two

9 of them are unable to be here today.

10             MEMBER JONES:  For your second

11 point, why wasn't it relevant for you to do

12 that for the other two?

13             MR. RECIO:  The other two -- as I

14 said before, with the absence of the two on

15 their honeymoon, I don't think there are

16 enough to meet the "quorum" of five

17 protestants that the Board appears to be

18 saying is required or that the Board member

19 said that the Board has always required.  I

20 note that is not written in an order or formal

21 policy statement, however.

22             MEMBER JONES:  I guess I'm just --
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1 I don't see the sincerity in your efforts and

2 the fact that you are not presenting equal

3 information as to the rationale for why you

4 feel as if five don't actually need to be

5 here.  

6             You are giving us an excuse, a

7 justification, for why two don't need to be

8 here.  It seems as though you actually

9 consider that to be a point of concern that

10 you would have gone the extra step of at least

11 providing us some type of rationale why the

12 other two couldn't be here.

13             MR. RECIO:  I respect --

14             MEMBER JONES:  It's not like --

15 it's not as if you are denying the fact that

16 it was communicated to you.  In the past the

17 Board has required five to appear.  You are

18 just challenging that from a legal

19 perspective.

20             MR. RECIO:  Incorrect.  I am

21 saying that was not communicated to me and

22 that is why I filed the motion which was filed
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1 approximately 12 days ago.

2             MEMBER JONES:  So, just for

3 clarification, it was not communicated to you

4 by Deputy General Counsel Thea Davis?

5             MR. RECIO:  Three days ago in

6 response to my motion she communicated it but

7 not before that.

8             MEMBER JONES:  So you did get a

9 response --

10             MR. RECIO:  In response to the

11 motion.

12             MEMBER JONES:  So you did get a

13 response to your motion?

14             MR. RECIO:  No.  She said that the

15 Board would be ruling on my motion and I could

16 argue my motion.

17             MEMBER JONES:  But in response to

18 your motion, Thea Davis, according to what you

19 said --

20             MR. RECIO:  Three days ago.  Three

21 days last Thursday or Friday.  Three business

22 days ago.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  And you're saying

2 that's the first time it was clearly

3 articulated to you that you needed to have

4 five people appear and be present?

5             MR. RECIO:  That is correct.  Ms.

6 Davis, with all respect to her, does not -- is

7 not the same as a Board order.

8             MEMBER JONES:  And you're saying

9 that the agent of the Board never communicated

10 to you clearly that you needed to have five

11 people present?

12             MR. RECIO:  Not in light of the

13 language that I read in the December 1 order

14 in writing.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  That's what

16 I'm asking.  So when you appeared in person,

17 are you saying that the agent of the Board did

18 not clearly articulate to you that you needed

19 to have five people present, five people show

20 up in person?

21             MR. RECIO:  She did say that.

22             MEMBER JONES:  She did say that?
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1             MR. RECIO:  She did not state

2 whether or not my appearance as counsel made

3 a difference.  She said an order would be

4 forthcoming.  This was all verbal.  There is

5 nothing in writing.  The record will speak for

6 itself.

7             MEMBER JONES:  If I understood you

8 correctly, you're saying you did hear her to

9 say to you that you did need to have five

10 people present at some point, that five people

11 physically had to show up.  But you are

12 challenging that from the standpoint of what

13 you received, an original order, and your

14 challenge of the legal basis or the premise of

15 the argument or discussion.  Right?

16             MR. RECIO:  There was an exchange

17 between myself and Ms. Fletcher at the roll

18 call going on my best memory.  The record is

19 the record.  At that exchange I questioned why

20 persons represented by counsel, who have the

21 same position I am stating today, why are

22 persons represented by counsel who have filed
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1 written designations need to appear at a

2 status hearing designed to simply give the

3 status of a matter required?  

4             She said there will be an order

5 forthcoming articulating the scheduling order

6 that will be coming and you can file -- I said

7 I don't think that extends to this and she

8 said, "Well, you can file an appropriate

9 motion."

10             MEMBER JONES:  I guess where I'm

11 going with this, the fact that you had to

12 challenge that leads me to believe that it was

13 made clear to you in her verbal communication. 

14 Whether or not you agree with it or not,

15 that's a different topic.  

16             It seems as though the fact that

17 you challenged it makes it seem to me that

18 there was something there for you to challenge

19 which was a statement by her to you that five

20 people needed to appear in person.

21             MR. RECIO:  There was ambiguity

22 created by statements.  What I submit were the
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1 contradictory statements saying that you can

2 either appear in person or by submitting a

3 written designation which we did and whether

4 that suffices.  That was not clarified before

5 Ms. Fletcher.  

6             I should not be penalized for

7 filing a protective motion to clarify a matter

8 to which there is ambiguity saying, "Ah ha,

9 that's proof that you knew."  I respectfully

10 submit that should not be held against me or

11 my clients and this protest should be -- and

12 that our protest should be considered on the

13 merits, which is all that I'm asking for.

14             MEMBER JONES:  I'm hearing you

15 loud and clear.  It sounds as if there was a

16 statement that was made by the Board's agent

17 that you didn't agree with and that you are

18 seeking now -- you are looking to there being

19 some ambiguity in the words that were

20 presented in the order as a rationale for why

21 there was a question in your mind as to what

22 her words were saying to you at that point in
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1 time.  

2             It seems to me even by your own

3 statements she was clear in what she stated to

4 you.  It's just that you didn't necessarily

5 agree with it.  You're challenging it.

6             MR. RECIO:  I would not agree.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  That's fine.

8             MR. RECIO:  There was a dialogue

9 between us and I would not agree that it was

10 clear.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'll get to

12 you in a minute.  I know you want to speak.

13             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  One very

14 brief thing, Mr. Recio.  You say there is

15 ambiguity about allowing a designee in a

16 protest.  You can have 100 people as

17 protestants and that 100 people they can all

18 sign that attorney X will be their -- so and

19 so will be their spokesperson.  We will accept

20 that, but a minimum number of those people

21 must show up so that we know that they exist. 

22 There is nothing ambiguous about that.
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1             MR. RECIO:  Where is that written

2 in a policy statement or elsewhere?

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Nothing

4 further.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

6 Kim.

7             MR. KIM:  Yes.  Thank you.  For

8 the record, I would like to show you a copy of

9 an email traded between Deputy General Counsel

10 Ms. Davis and the counsel Mr. Recio.  This is

11 a written statement I would submit to you as

12 a record.  

13             I would like to make a quotation. 

14 "As a further reminder, your client's protest

15 may be dismissed by the Board if at least four

16 or more individuals do not appear at the

17 status hearing.  Thank you.  Best regards,

18 Thea Davis, Deputy General Counsel."  I would

19 like to submit this copy to the record.

20             MR. RECIO:  That is part of the

21 email string that I --

22             MR. KIM:  Moreover, this is dated
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1 January 12th which is six days from today.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you want

3 to address the motion any further?

4             MR. DIETZ:  We move to have this

5 protest dismissed.

6             MR. GLICK:  The ANC would like to

7 address the Board.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Go

9 ahead.  What's your name again?

10             MR. GLICK:  I'm Commissioner Neil

11 Glick.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Glick. 

13 Okay.

14             MR. GLICK:  I've been a

15 commissioner now for -- this is my 12th year

16 as an ANC commissioner.  I've been chair of

17 our ABC committee a few times in the past. 

18 I've dealt with so many protests, oh my God. 

19 I've seen a lot of you before.  I've seen a

20 lot of your predecessors many, many times

21 before that.

22             There's a couple of things.  I'm
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1 just hearing the back and forth between Mr.

2 Recio and the Board and there's just a couple

3 of points that are just kind of resonating in

4 my mind.

5             For status hearing if we on the

6 ANC had heard that you needed to bring all the

7 protestants down for a status hearing, we

8 would have told that.  Our ABC chair, Carol

9 Green, Commissioner Green would have said, "We

10 want to make sure you get all your people

11 there."  We would have brought that up as an

12 issue.

13             In the past all the protests I've

14 dealt with, S&J Market, Southeast Market. 

15 There's a bunch of others.  Remingtons and

16 there's another one I can't remember the name

17 of on 1620 A Street, SE.

18             For status hearings usually it was

19 just you come and you say here is where we

20 stand right now.  We're trying to do

21 mediation.  We're still trying to work it out. 

22 Come up with come common ground.  Everyone is
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1 fine.  Then we just go back and we try to work

2 it out, not necessarily that day.

3             A protest -- we know you have to

4 do a protest.  It's either the ANC or you have

5 to have five people.  I think it's good faith

6 by the neighbors that they would think they

7 would have someone to represent them here as

8 one person whether they had signed documents

9 or not.  I haven't seen all the documentation.

10             Also three business days ago,

11 Friday, or six days ago -- this has been a

12 long weekend.  We were all -- Friday a lot of

13 people took off.  Monday, you know, was a

14 holiday.  It's hard to get people after such

15 a long weekend, I think, to bring them back.

16             It's been mentioned that an agent

17 of the Board -- Member Jones said agent of the

18 Board.  The attorney, Mr. Recio, is an agent

19 of the protestants.  I'm an agent of the ANC. 

20 I'm an agent of 22,000 residents actually. 

21             One time former Chair, or Acting

22 Chair Alberti, threw me out in a nice way.  It
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1 was very nice.  No, you just said I had no

2 standing when you were meeting across the

3 street.  

4             I had no standing in regards to

5 some protest because I wasn't one of the

6 original five and the ANC was not one of the 

7 -- I was immediately boom, "You're not one of

8 them."  I said, "Okay.  That's fine."

9             Also in the statement that 7th and

10 L is bringing up, they are saying it may be

11 dismissed.  It can be dismissed.  It can also

12 rain candy canes.  And I'm hoping it won't be

13 dismissed.  I think these neighbors have a

14 very valid point.  

15             We the ANC, you know, I just want

16 to bring it up.  In almost 12 years of doing

17 this for status hearings usually I don't

18 remember having all the protestants come. 

19 Now, for a hearing absolutely it's all the

20 protestants.  Absolutely.  But for a status

21 hearing, I've just never heard that.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are
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1 you finished?  Thank you for your history and

2 prospective.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I just want to

4 address a comment to Mr. Recio.

5             Mr. Recio, I think there are two

6 parts to your argument.  One is that the

7 instructions or message sent you was

8 ambiguous.  That's part of your argument.  And

9 the second part is whether or not the Board

10 has the authority not to accept your

11 representation and require the individuals to

12 appear before us so I see that as two parts.

13             MR. RECIO:  And a third related

14 issue which is whether you should exercise

15 your discretion to dismiss the protest on this

16 set of facts.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay.

18             MR. RECIO:  You have the authority

19 to --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  On the issue of

21 ambiguity, I'm going to quote from the

22 transcript of the roll call hearing.  Ms.
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1 Fletcher says, "At some point you are going to

2 receive notice of a status hearing.  At the

3 status hearing four of the others will need to

4 appear at the status hearing."  

5             Then you say, "I'm sorry.  I

6 understand the regulations state that the

7 Board can require that at some point."  Ms.

8 Fletcher says, "Yes."  

9             And you say, "But I would ask that

10 be waived.  I'm counsel and there is no reason

11 that at a status hearing you are -- people who

12 are busy should be bothered to come..." etc. 

13 Then you go on to say, "I would file a motion

14 if I have to but I would simply ask that be

15 waived right now."

16             Then Ms. Fletcher says to you,

17 "Okay.  That won't be waived.  The Board

18 doesn't waive that requirement but you may

19 petition the Board to waive the requirement,

20 Mr. Recio.  That would be fine."  Okay?

21             Then she goes on to say, "As of

22 this moment if the four additional individuals
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1 do not appear for the status hearing, the

2 Board will dismiss the protest."  All right?

3             Now, she told you -- I think it's

4 clear to you that you have a right to file a

5 motion, which you did.  All right?  But I

6 think from this transcript it's also clear

7 that there was no ambiguity about the

8 requirement of the Board and the policy of the

9 Board that four individuals have to appear as

10 of this status hearing, from this status

11 hearing.

12             I am convinced, at least on the

13 argument of ambiguity, that you have -- that

14 your argument is not valid.  I believe that it

15 was unambiguous that the Board require four

16 additional individuals to come before us.

17             Now, you know, I'm willing to hear

18 arguments on the legal basis as to whether or

19 not the Board has the right to require that,

20 but I'm convinced that there was no ambiguity. 

21 That's just me as one Board member.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think we
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1 already heard --

2             MR. RECIO:  Except for one order

3 that said it can be designated that follows

4 the hearing.  The Board speaks to its orders,

5 not through oral statements by a

6 representative at a hearing.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

8 just tell me what the date of whatever you're

9 referring to?

10             MR. RECIO:  Number one scheduling

11 order issued by --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  December 1?

13             MR. RECIO:  -- the Board, or by

14 Ms. Fashbaugh.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

16 looking at that document.  I just wanted to

17 make sure I was looking at the same document

18 that you were.

19             Any other comments?

20             Oh, Mr. Dietz.  I though you had

21 something.

22             MR. DIETZ:  I have just one
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1 question.  I have not seen the individual

2 signatures of the other people.  The protest

3 letter was sent in by the attorney on behalf

4 of protestants.       

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you see

6 the designation letters?

7             MR. DIETZ:  This is the only one I

8 have.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not sure

10 which one you are referring to.

11             MR. DIETZ:  This letter dated

12 November 12th in protest.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

14             MR. DIETZ:  But there is only one

15 signature on it.

16             MR. RECIO:  There were written

17 designations that are part of the record

18 individually signed by each of the

19 protestants.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you copy

21 Mr. Dietz on that?

22             MR. RECIO:  He does not have a
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1 copy of them.  He's only entered his

2 appearance recently.  I sent him as a curtesy

3 the original protest letter.  I did not send

4 him the individual signatures but they are

5 part of the record and they do exist.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

7 understand they are in the record.

8             MR. RECIO:  If you want the

9 individuals --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You should

11 give him a copy of those letters.  

12             One last final because we need to

13 move on.

14             MR. RECIO:  My clients are

15 prejudiced if they are unable to have their

16 protest on the merits.  They have a valid

17 basis for the protest.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We heard your

19 argument.

20             MR. RECIO:  The Board --

21 Alternatively if the Board is inclined, as

22 some of the member's statements suggest to



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 39

1 enforce the rule, to strictly enforce that

2 requirement, then I respectfully ask that a

3 new date be submitted where five of us could

4 appear in person to satisfy whatever

5 requirements the Board has to satisfy itself

6 that the protestants are, indeed, the

7 protestants.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have --

9             MR. RECIO:  I respectfully ask it

10 be done on November 29th, the date of the

11 hearing, if we are not able to resolve this

12 ahead of time.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have a

14 motion then.  We have two motions.  

15             Is this critical because it's time

16 to move on.

17             MR. GLICK:  It is.  I was going to

18 ask that you move to reschedule the status

19 hearing since this is the neighbor's first

20 protest.  The attorney, Mr. Recio, he's not as

21 experienced with the ABRA process.  I would

22 just -- I see all these other experienced
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1 attorneys that I've dealt with on many sides. 

2 I just ask -- I would move that you reschedule

3 the status hearing.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have to

5 take one motion at a time.

6             MR. DIETZ:  I don't think he has

7 standing to make that motion.  This is a

8 hearing for the ANC.  At the mediation we met

9 with Ms. Green and addressed every single

10 concern that the ANC had.  The ANC and Mr. Kim

11 had reduced it to writing.  It is my

12 understanding this voluntary agreement is

13 being submitted at the next ANC meeting for

14 approval.  For the ANC now to move to allow

15 other protestants I think is beyond --

16             MR. RECIO:  I would make the

17 motion in the alternative for the record if

18 there is a standing question.  We are

19 participating in the discussions over a

20 possible voluntary agreement.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, exactly. 

22 Okay.  We have two motions.  First of all, we
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1 have a motion by Mr. Recio that was filed

2 ahead of this hearing to clarify that counsel

3 -- I'm going to paraphrase but basically that

4 five individuals can appear through counsel at

5 this status hearing and are not required to

6 appear individually.

7             I think the one that we would

8 grant or deny would be a motion to dismiss the

9 protest for failure to have the five

10 individuals present.  I kind of want to wrap

11 them together because I don't really think you

12 can grant a clarifying motion.  We are going

13 to clarify so, therefore, I guess I would that

14 we clarify the --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We would address

16 that in a Board order.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, in this

18 discussion I think we are going to clarify

19 whether the five are required to appear here. 

20 No?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think the point

22 is that if we address the motion of whether to
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1 dismiss that the licensee has made, then in

2 that order we can address Mr. Recio's motion

3 which asks for clarity on the Board's

4 position.  

5             I think they are all part and

6 parcel to the same subject.  Is that agreeable

7 to you, Mr. Recio, that as we address the

8 motion to dismiss, we will address your motion

9 in that order and provide clarity?

10             MR. RECIO:  That is acceptable. 

11 Also the related motion that the status

12 hearing we postponed or that the appearance be

13 required at a later hearing --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We are going

15 to address it now and decide on that motion to

16 dismiss.  

17             Mr. Silverstein.

18             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  The motion

19 would not be to dismiss because the ANC's

20 protest remains in effect.  It will be to

21 dismiss the protest by the group of five or

22 more individuals.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Correct. 

2 Okay.  Thank you for clarifying that issue.

3             That being said, I would just like

4 to make a few comments myself and then anybody

5 else can make any comments.

6             I think that Mr. Recio made some

7 good points about being able to be represented

8 through counsel and I think that is the case

9 in ABRA and in ABC proceedings as well as

10 other proceedings with proper authorization.

11             However, this Board has a special

12 requirement that five protestants appear

13 either at the roll call hearing or at the

14 status hearing.  To the extent that there was

15 any question about that requirement, I believe

16 that the agency made it clear.

17             First of all, there is the

18 regulation 1605.4 that the Board may require

19 protestants to appear before the Board for the

20 purpose of determining that a sufficient

21 number of individuals exist to have standing

22 pursuant to DC Official Code Section 25-601.
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1             To the extent that what wasn't

2 clear on its face, I think Mr. Alberti read

3 from the roll call transcript that showed that

4 Ms. Fletcher made it clear to Mr. Recio that

5 five would have to appear at the status

6 hearing.   

7             I also looked at that December 1,

8 2011 letter and the reason I asked Mr. Recio

9 whether he was looking at the same letter was

10 because to me the words on that letter to Mr.

11 Recio specifically say that the five will need

12 to appear.

13             It says, "During a status hearing

14 the Board will render decisions regarding any

15 outstanding issues related to the roll call

16 hearing.  

17             For example, if during the roll

18 call hearing a group of five or more

19 individuals or a group of three individuals

20 from a moratorium zone was granted conditional

21 standing because the requisite number of

22 individuals from the group was not present,
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1 the Board will determine if the appropriate

2 number of individuals are present for the

3 status hearing in order to maintain standing

4 at the protestant group.  

5             If the requisite number of

6 individuals is not present, the Board may

7 dismiss the protest."  He was on notion from

8 Ms. Thea Davis, the Deputy General Counsel. 

9 I think he was quite on notice and then didn't

10 make any good-faith effort to bring even one

11 protestant to this hearing.  

12             I mean, if there was any doubt,

13 which there was doubt, at least whether they

14 were required to come, not one appeared. 

15 There was no showing of good cause for failure

16 to appear.  I think that the regulation that

17 I quoted in the last case is applicable here,

18 too, 1603.3. 

19             "Failure to appear in person or

20 through a designated represented may result in

21 denial of the license application or dismissal

22 of a protest unless in the discretion of the
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1 Board good cause is shown for the failure to

2 appear.  A request for reinstatement with the

3 Board must be field within 10 days of the

4 dismissal or the denial date."

5             I just don't believe that any good

6 cause was shown here, or good faith.  If you

7 are testing the regulation, I think you put

8 your clients at risk by doing it in this

9 manner.

10             Any other comments by the Board?

11             Yes, Mr. Jones.

12             MEMBER JONES:  I'd just like to

13 state and clarify that it is a long-standing

14 practice of the Board.  This is not

15 arbitrarily or capriciously applied to this

16 case.  This is a case record where plenty of

17 history behind and supporting this.  

18             Mr. Recio's lack of understanding

19 or knowledge of Board practice or the ways of

20 ABRA is in no way an excuse for him not

21 following or being aware of or abreast of what

22 is required in this situation.  Thank you.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

2 Silverstein.

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  There is also

4 the issue of equal justice before the law. 

5 Your clients can afford an attorney.  Many

6 people in this city cannot.  The fact that

7 they can afford an attorney should not allow

8 them to be exempt from taking time to come

9 here, while other people who want to stage

10 protests from perhaps poorer sections of town

11 would have to take time off from work.  There

12 is an equality issue here as well as one of

13 making sure that these people do, in fact,

14 exist.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

16 comments from Board members?  Okay.  Then I

17 move to grant the motion to dismiss the

18 protest of the five individuals.  It's a

19 motion to dismiss.

20             Do I have a second?

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Second.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then
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1 we are going to call the vote.

2             Mr. Nophlin.

3             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  I agree.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks.

5             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

9 agrees.

10             Mr. Silverstein?

11             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Mobley.

13             MEMBER MOBLEY:  I agree.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones.

15             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Then the vote

17 is seven zero zero to dismiss the protest. 

18 Not the ANC's protest, the five individuals.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not throwing

20 you out, Mr. Glick.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait one

22 minute.  There was a question about the
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1 protest date which is set for March 7, 2012,

2 5:00 p.m.  That is the date.

3             MR. DIETZ:  What is the date?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry. 

5 March 7th.  I'm sorry.  February 29th.  I'm

6 sorry.  I was reading the wrong one.  February

7 29th at 5:00 p.m.  That's the date.  If any

8 motion comes in that causes this to change, I

9 really can't address that at this point but as

10 of now that is the date.

11             MR. DIETZ:  Okay, but it's our

12 understanding that the ANC is going to vote on

13 the voluntary agreement in the meanwhile.  Ms.

14 Green worked out the draft on this.  

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's your

16 point?  There's not enough time?

17             MR. DIETZ:  Pardon?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry. 

19 What is the point you're making?

20             MR. DIETZ:  It's a mediation.  We

21 worked out a voluntary agreement in draft form

22 with the ANC.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MR. DIETZ:  Ms. Green, who was

3 representing the ANC at the time, told us that

4 this draft, which they wrote, will be

5 submitted to the ABC committee in the

6 subcommittee meeting and then the full ANC

7 either during the first or the second week of

8 February but that the ANC cannot sign off on

9 this until the subcommittee vote is taken.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is the

11 date of the ANC meeting?

12             MR. GLICK:  Our full ANC meeting

13 is February 14th and then the Thursday before

14 is when we have our ABC committee meeting.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

16             MR. GLICK:  Which is the 9th.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there any

18 issue with respect to time or anything?  It

19 seems like it's a couple of weeks in advance

20 so it should be fine.  Is that right?

21             MR. DIETZ:  As far as we know

22 there are no outstanding issues.  The
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1 agreement has been reduced to writing.  It

2 simply has to be reviewed and approved.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I see what

4 you're saying.

5             MR. DIETZ:  It addresses virtually

6 every element of the ANC protest.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

8 as I said, that's the date as of now unless

9 something happens for it to change.

10             Mr. Recio, I read from the

11 regulation 1603.3.  You might want to look at

12 that.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You have 10 days

14 to file a new consideration for reinstatement,

15 Mr. Recio.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

17 you.  Anything further?  Yes.

18             MR. DIETZ:  If this matter is

19 closed, if I may just address for -- I promise

20 for no more than one minute.  There was a

21 matter that was scheduled for today, a show

22 cause, El Tamarindo trading as Sunshine Bar
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1 and Lounge.  

2             Walter Adams from the Attorney

3 General's office called me late last week and

4 told me they were requesting that the case

5 would be dismissed and that I would hear from

6 the Board.  

7             I didn't hear from the Board.  I

8 mentioned this to Ms. Jenkins before the Board

9 to the bench.  My client is here and if it's

10 not on the calendar, I just want the Board to

11 tell her she can go back to work.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Give

13 us a moment.  We've been advised by counsel

14 that OAG has declined to prosecute and it has

15 been removed from the calendar.

16             MR. DIETZ:  So she may leave?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

18             MR. DIETZ:  Thank you.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

20 you.  This case is concluded.

21             (Whereupon, at 11:34 a.m. the

22 hearing was adjourned.)
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